
BMW CCA Board Meeting Minutes, JUNE 12, 2009 
 

CALLED TO ORDER 
 
The June 12, 2009, meeting of the Board of Directors of the BMW CCA was called to 
order by President Bruce Hazard at 12:07 p.m..  The meeting was conducted at the 
American Airlines Training Center in Fort Worth, Texas.  Those in attendance for the 
meeting included Board Members Bruce Hazard, Mark Jon Calabrese, Louis Goldsman, 
JR Schneider, Steven Johnson, Mark Doran, Michael Lingenfelter, and Paul Dunlevy.  
Also appearing were Roundel Editor Satch Carlson, National Events Coordinator Linda 
Axelson, and Executive Director Frank Patek.  President Hazard noted that the meeting 
minutes from the March 21-22, 2009,  Board Meeting had been approved by the board 
via e-mail vote. 
 
REPORTS 
 
The previously submitted reports of the President, Executive Vice President, Secretary, 
Treasurer, South Atlantic Vice President, and South Central Vice President, were 
endorsed without further amendment.  Pacific Vice President Steven Johnson added that 
artwork has been submitted to the new (Rattlesnake) chapter.  North Central Vice 
President Michael Lingenfelter noted infractions occurring at the Northern Ohio driving 
school are currently being investigated regarding convertibles, medical forms and 
helmets.  Satch Carlson discussed advertising income and commissions paid to our 
Advertising Sales Representative.  He noted that commissions are based upon collections 
of the ads sold and placed in Roundel. 
 
The report from Club Racing Chairman Mike Mills discussed the possibility of 
replacement or a possible sabbatical leave.  The need for assistance in sponsorship and 
marketing for Club Racing was also discussed.  A discussion took place regarding 
possible temporary replacements and marketing staff.  The possibility of compensation 
for some Club Racing positions in the future was also discussed. 
 
Board liaison Mark Doran, for the Driving Events Committee, reported that questions 
regarding infractions at Driving School events are currently being debated by the Driving 
Events Committee.  Safety infractions appear to be the primary topic and concern.  The 
Driving Events Committee has requested a process be developed for rules modifications 
and review.  A continuing discussion exists regarding the eligibility of convertibles to 
participate in driving events sponsored under the club insurance policy.  It was reported 
that a rollover incident has taken place at a Street Survival School.  Questions exist 
regarding the status of liability insurance coverage for Street Survival School events 
sponsored by organizations other than the BMW Car Club.  The issue of liability 
insurance for Foundation sponsored events also drew a consensus that the club itself 
needs to be given consideration as an additional insured. 
 



The Board determined that it will decline to micro-manage decisions made by the 
Driving Events Committee and all are in agreement for the DEC to present their 
punishment suggestions, subject to reasonable approval by the Board of Directors. 
 
NATIONAL EVENTS 
 
National Events Director Linda Axelson presented a report on the status of current 
sponsorship for Oktoberfest 2009.  Sponsors currently committed include Bridgestone 
Tires, Griot’s Garage, Liberty Mutual Insurance, and BMW of North America.  
Additional sponsor negotiations are ongoing.  Registration and numbers totaled 214, with 
170 driving school registrants.  A total of 78 first-time participants have registered to this 
point in time.  A review of the hotel reservation list has identified 105 potential 
registrants, who have not yet registered for the event.  Group 308 registrants total nine 
entries.  The Saturday Bimmer Meet is focusing upon attracting additional local 
participation with the efforts continuing in that regard.  Promotional advertising in 
Bimmer magazine has been arranged, with ads having run in the June 2009 issue. 
 
A site visit to the Barber Motorsports Park was conducted by Mark Jon Calabrese and 
Linda Axelson.  Proposals from various hotel facilities have been submitted and are 
under review for Oktoberfest 2011.  There has been no contract signed with the track or 
any hotel facility as of this time.  Track expenses were noted to be comparable to those 
incurred at Watkins Glen. 
 
The discussion took place regarding the presentation for the next National Congress.  
Topics included a cost analysis for a National Congress as compared to multiple Regional 
Congresses.  Some discussion took place regarding the number of chapter representatives 
to be invited at the expense of the national club, and it was determined that based upon 
the frequency and timing of the event, it would be possible to include 
newsletter/webmaster representatives, along with the chapter officer representatives into 
the same event.  The consensus of the Board was that three representatives per chapter 
would be funded by the national club, with additional representatives, at chapter expense, 
being an option. 
 
REGIONAL EVENTS 
 
The recently completed Vintage in the Vineyard event was given high marks as a 
successful event.  The fundraising efforts were positive.  Unfortunately the Sunday drive 
was plagued by rain on the Parkway. 
 
The Pittsburgh Vintage Grand Prix will be staffed by a club membership booth for 
promotion and recruitment.  Some concern has been expressed about the praise worthy, 
dedicated effort being exerted by the organizing committee and the potential for burnout 
as a consequence of their quest for perfection. 
 
The August, California Festorics promotional website is not yet open.  The Golden Gate 
Chapter organized dinner location has yet to be determined.  Registration for the Central 



California German Car Concours is underway.  There has been some discussion about 
making it an exclusive BMW Concours in the future. 
 
There is a new Regional Event being proposed by the Tar Heel Chapter.  Previously 
hosted events, known as the Outer Banks Cruise, have raised significant funds for 
Parkinson's disease.  The 2010 event has been scheduled for the weekend of April 30 to 
May 2.  The request was made for designation as a Regional Event, with Roundel 
advertising benefits to be accorded.  Steven Johnson presented the motion, which was 
seconded by Mark Jon Calabrese.  The vote was eight in favor, none against, with one 
absent. 
 
Also considered for potential Regional Event designation would be an event known as 
Octoberfast to be conducted in Stowe, Vermont, in mid-October.  This would be a car 
show event during the craft fair conducted on Columbus Day weekend.  The event is 
being presented for consideration by Northern Atlantic Vice President John Sullivan, who 
was delayed by airline cancellations.  Discussion of the event designation was deferred 
until later in the meeting upon Mr. Sullivan's arrival 
 
NATIONAL PROGRAMS AND SERVICES 
 
Executive Director Frank Patek reported that progress is being made with the national 
newsletter support program.  Currently under development are eight possible templates 
for use by the chapters in the assembly of their newsletters.  Research is underway 
regarding potential printing and mailing contractors to handle final production and 
distribution of the newsletters.  A chapter account would be established for each 
participating chapter regarding expenses incurred for the newsletter.  The National Office 
would continue to maintain change of address updates for the mailing list utilized for the 
chapter newsletters.  It is anticipated that the potential scale of the product will allow a 
recognizable level of savings to the chapters utilizing the service, while also simplifying 
production and distribution efforts of the Chapter newsletter. 
 
Enhancement of the information technology services in the National Office is expected 
with the installation of new computer servers by the end of June.  This will facilitate 
moving the database and website hosting back from the current outsourced location.  This 
will also allow a gain in the throughput speed.  The plan is to utilize a Greenville server 
farm for additional off-site hosting and backup.  This will require an upgraded 
communications line beyond the current level.  Discussions are under way with the 
outside contractors regarding current revisions of the IMiS software, with investigations 
looking at a new database program that will allow communications with the club website.  
It is also expected that the planned upgrades may qualify the club for reduction in credit 
card processing fees. 
 
POLICY AND ADMINISTRATION 
 



Drafts of the updated Operations Manual were presented for review.  President Hazard, 
designated a subcommittee consisting of Louis Goldsman and JR Schneider to review the 
drafts and present a report on the policy and content review at the next board meeting. 
 
Steven Johnson and Louis Goldsman reported that they have been working to identify 
possible candidates for the 2010 election for the offices of Pacific Region Vice President 
and National Treasurer.  There was a consensus of the board that the recent bylaw 
changes regarding term limits will be an assist to the promotion of open discussion 
regarding future candidates. 
 
The position of National Service Officer as the club Ombudsman, currently held by the 
Wayne Mosley, will be expanded by the addition of Franklin Jones.  Motion for approval 
of the new appointment was made by Mark Jon Calabrese and seconded by Steven 
Johnson.  The motion passed by a vote of eight in favor, and none against, and one 
absent. 
 
Frank Patek reported that the new credit card program continues to move along 
successfully.  Two e-mail blasts have been utilized to promote the effort, and there have 
currently been 500 responses to the opportunity for free club membership offered by the 
card issuing company.  The contract with the card issuing company is a five-year deal 
with guaranteed minimum income to be paid to the club on an annual basis. 
 
The motor vehicle insurance program, with Liberty Mutual Insurance is providing a good 
return and satisfaction from the sponsor.  The enhanced Club membership program has 
yielded 153 Roadside Assistance enrollments.  The Driving Events insurance program, 
available to owners of the individual vehicles used in track events has now recorded 177 
policies sold. 
 
The annual raffle is now underway with ticket sales currently totaling 10,000 tickets.  
Additional Oktoberfest, promotional materials are included as stuffers in the raffle 
mailing. 
 
The membership drive campaign currently under way will be assisted by the development 
of a database capable of providing consistent and reconcilable reports regarding 
membership status and renewals.  There is an ongoing program to utilize the services of 
No-Brainer for renewal reminders. 
 
FINANCIAL UPDATE 
 
To assist with the presentation of a more accurate club financial picture, the club has 
switched accounting tools to an annual audit from the previously utilized financial 
review.  A reduction of expenses has contributed to the lower losses than had been 
anticipated in the budget.  Advertising revenue loss has been at a lower level than that 
sustained by the overall industry.  Contributing to this advantage is the fact that 
advertisers like being associated with the BMW CCA brand.  In a continuing effort to 



monitor printing costs, investigation of additional publishing houses is underway is a part 
of the printing review process. 
 
CHAPTER ISSUES 
 
Michael Lingenfelter reported on the overdue status of the chapter newsletter from 
Kansas City Chapter.  He indicated that his conference call program of monthly chapter 
calls has benefited from a good agenda created by the chapter representatives.  By so 
doing, he has managed to facilitate learning from other chapters, while avoiding a general 
complaint session.  Steven Johnson has attempted a conference call program, although it 
has not been as successful as the North Central program.  A sharing of the topic agendas 
among the other regions has been suggested as a possible means to enhance universal 
success. 
 
Multi-chapter, collaborative events were discussed as regional alternatives to 
Oktoberfest. 
 
Difficulties by the Hawaii Chapter were identified in providing a pool of interested 
chapter officers.  The Driving School being conducted at Barber Motorsports Park in 
August has been identified as needing help in the procurement of instructors and 
experienced organizers.  California driving events are suffering from the lack of an 
adequate number of “A” Group students to fill the available spaces.  It was suggested that 
some chapters have utilized a Club Racing School to fill excess space in the “A” run 
groups.  The discussion was conducted regarding the utilization of data acquisition 
equipment during Drivers Education events, with concerns over the possibility of creating 
timed competitive events rather than educational events.  The widespread availability of 
various data acquisition systems was recognized as an issue best handled by the Driving 
Events Committee. 
 
The new chapter application regarding the Rattlesnake Chapter from Pasco, Washington, 
was presented with the endorsement of Pacific Region Vice President Steven Johnson.  It 
was reported that 40 members were present at the most recent organizing meeting and 
that all necessary application procedures have been complied with.  Michael Lingenfelter 
moved for chapter recognition of the Rattlesnake Chapter.  Mark Jon Calabrese seconded 
the motion.  The vote was eight in favor, none against and one absent. 
 
It was reported that investigation of a potential new chapter in the Virgin Islands is 
underway. 
 
INTERNATIONAL COUNCIL 
 
It was reported that there had been no results received from the International Council 
survey.  The next meeting of the International Council of BMW clubs is scheduled to 
occur just prior to the September 2009 Frankfurt Auto Show.  Discussion was conducted 
regarding the revision of corporate club logos as requested by BMW AG.  No 
determination was made regarding the request for logo revision or ratification of the 



proposed agreement with BMW AG.  Further investigation is being conducted with the 
BMW Motorcycle Owners Association, and the BMW Riders Association. 
 
BMW MEMBER REWARDS PROGRAM 
 
The program continues to be plagued by its success, resulting in delayed check 
processing for the qualified applicants.  It is reported that Certified Pre-Owned vehicle 
acquisition ratios are increasing at a higher level than previously experienced. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Discussion was conducted regarding the creation of a Regional Vice President incentive 
program to allow for the distribution to chapters of various BMW  memorabilia and 
collectible items.  It was reported that framed posters and other desirable materials have 
been donated to chapters for use in charitable auctions, or as giveaways.  It is noted that 
no uniform policy currently exists to support such an effort throughout the club.  Steven 
Johnson presented a motion to set aside a $500 fund accessible for each Regional Vice 
President to obtain and produce trinkets and other valuable items for use at chapter and 
charitable events.  Funding would be drawn from the Chapter Event Development 
budget.  The motion was seconded by JR Schneider.  The motion passed by a vote of 
eight in favor, none against, and one absent. 
 
Suggestion was made for the development and maintenance of a file by the National 
Office regarding available speakers for club events.  Ideally, this file would contain 
contact information, speaker identities, and fee requirements.  This file would be 
generated by a solicitation to the chapters and membership of potential speakers. 
 
CONFERENCE CALL SCHEDULE 
 
Monthly conference calls have been scheduled for July 9 and August 13, 2009.  The calls 
are set to take place at 7 p.m. Eastern time.  There will be no call scheduled for 
September due to the occurrence of Oktoberfest and the Board Meeting at that time on 
October 2-3, 2009. 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT TO EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
The General Board Meeting was adjourned at 4:30 p.m. and non-Board members were 
excused.  The Board of Directors continued in Executive Session.  The General Board 
meeting was slated to reconvene on June the 13th for unfinished business regarding 
consideration of Regional Events and other new business. 
 
 

BMW CCA Board Meeting -- June 13, 2009. 
 

CALL TO ORDER 



 
The General Board meeting of the BMW CCA was reconvened at 3:45 p.m. on Saturday, 
June 13, 2009.  In attendance were all National Board Members, including the late 
arriving John Sullivan.  Also present were Satch Carlson, Erik Wensberg, Bob Harris, 
Linda Axelson, and Frank Patek. 
 
REGIONAL EVENT PRESENTATION 
 
North Atlantic Regional Vice President, John Sullivan made a presentation on behalf of 
the Green Mountain Chapter with a request for designation of a Regional Event to be 
known as Octoberfast.  The event is described as a craft fair held in Stowe, Vermont.  
The date of the event is identified as October 9 and 10th 2009.  The event format includes 
an all-day car show on Saturday and a driving tour on Sunday.  The event has been 
previously conducted in 2007, and reportedly drew 135 cars from the Patroon, Green 
Mountain, Boston, and Connecticut Chapters.  An entry fee is to be charged for the car 
show.  It was requested that Frank Patek and Linda Axelson would work promo at the 
event on behalf of the club, although following discussion it was determined that it would 
not be cost-effective to incur the travel expenses necessary for the National Office staff to 
attend.  Consequently, it was determined that the club display booth and materials would 
be submitted for use by the local chapter.  Following discussion, Steven Johnson moved 
to grant to the Green Mountain Chapter Regional Event status for the OctoberFAST 
event.  John Sullivan, seconded the motion.  The motion passed with eight in favor, none 
against, and one abstention. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
Upon further review of the anticipated financial picture of the club during the current 
economic downturn and the desire to continue to provide support and services to the 
chapters, a discussion was conducted regarding the necessary financial resources to 
achieve these objectives.  Included in the discussion was consideration for review of the 
current dues structure and analysis of the need for a possible dues increase.  The topic 
was tabled for further investigation and future discussion.  Also discussed was the topic 
of Online Tech Talk as a valued benefit to drive membership growth.  The necessary 
funding for the new benefit is to also be investigated. 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
The motion for adjournment was presented by Paul Dunlevy and seconded by John 
Sullivan.  The motion passed by a vote of nine in favor, and none against.  The meeting 
then adjourned at 5 p.m. 
 
 

 
Minutes approved October 2, 2009 
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